MEETING OF THE COMMITTEE ON IMPROVING THE QUALITY OF LIFE, EXCHANGES BETWEEN CIVIL SOCIETIES AND CULTURE OF THE EURO-MEDITERRANEAN PARLIAMENTARY ASSEMBLY
Rome, 29-30 October 2007

SUMMARY
On 29 and 30 October 2007 the Euro-Mediterranean Parliamentary Assembly Committee on improving the quality of life, exchanges between civil societies and culture met in the Sala della Regina, Rome, at the Chamber of Deputies, chaired by Tana De Zulueta (Green Party).

The working sessions were devoted to the following issues: climate change and desertification, with particular reference to access to water as a right for all; Mediterranean forest policies and fire management, the parliamentary follow-up to the implementation of the "Horizon 2020" programme for environmental protection of the Mediterranean Sea; dialogue between cultures and the role of the media; relations between the EMPA and the Anna Lindh Foundation in Alexandria, Egypt; prospects and development of the "Euro-Mediterranean Youth Parliament"; and the design of the logo for the Euro-Mediterranean Parliamentary Assembly.

The meeting was preceded on the morning of 29 October by the first meeting of the Working Group for the establishment of a Euro-Mediterranean University.

The meeting of the Committee was opened by the President of the Chamber of Deputies, Fausto Bertinotti. The Chairperson, Mrs De Zulueta, then moved onto the agenda for the meeting of the Committee; the agenda and the minutes of the previous meeting were then adopted. She reported on the outcome of the Conference of Ministers of Higher Education and Research of the Euro-Mediterranean countries held on 18 June 2007, which she had attended as the representative of EMPA.

The next session, which discussed the "the impact of climate change and desertification in the Mediterranean basin, with special emphasis on access to water as a right for all" was introduced by experts from both shores of the Mediterranean: Professor Pietro LAUREANO, the Italian representative on the Committee on Science and Technology of the United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification (UNCCD) and President of IPOGEA, and Mohammed EL FAIZ, Professor of the History of Economics at the Cadi Ayyad University of Marrakech.

After a wide-ranging debate, at which the following parliamentarians took part: FARKHANDA HASSAN, of the Shura Assembly, Egypt; EDUAR MECARBNE and SALIM ZACCUR of the Syrian People's Assembly,  NICOS CLEANTHOUS of the Cypriot Vouli Antiprosopon, OMAR ADKHIL of the Moroccan Chamber of Councillors and Deputy Chairperson of the EMPA Culture Committee, MUHAMMAD SALIM ZACCUR, Member of the Syrian People's Assembly, JEAN CLAUDE GUIBAL, of the French National Assembly, BEATRICE PATRIE and PASQUALINA NAPOLITANO of the European Parliament, the meeting moved on to the next agenda item entitled "Mediterranean Forest policies and fire management" based on an introduction by Mr José Antonio Prado, Director of the Forest Management Division, Forestry Department of FAO, and EDUAR MECARBNE, Member of the Syrian People's Assembly.

The two Committee Rapporteurs on the implementation of the "Horizon 2020" Programme for the Mediterranean Sea, Carlos CARNERO GONZALEZ (European Parliament) and Ibtsam MIKHAIL (People's Assembly, Egypt), then took the floor followed by EDUAR MECARBNE, of the Syrian People's Assembly and MAHMOUD KAROUI, of the Tunisian Chamber of Deputies.

The Culture Committee then addressed the initiatives of the Euro-Mediterranean Youth Parliament. Morocco offered to host the next meeting scheduled for 2008 through MOHAMED ANSARI of the Moroccan Chamber of Councillors.

Chairperson de Zulueta then illustrated several ideas for a logo for the Euro-Mediterranean Parliamentary Assembly. In particular, she suggested requesting a renowned artist from the Mediterranean area to prepare a sketch which could be subsequently used by the technical offices and parliamentary bodies of the European Parliament and the Assemblies of the member countries as the basis for the design of a logo. The intention would be to use art to meet a need that had been debated for such a long time, namely, to have an EMPA logo, which would be distinct from a government logo. The speakers on this agenda item were the deputies MOHAMED ANSARI, of the Moroccan Chamber of Councillors, and EDUAR MECARBNE and MUHAMMAD SALIM ZACCUR of the Syrian People's Assembly, FARKHANDA HASSAN, of the Egyptian Shura, CARLOS CARNERO GONZALEZ of the European Parliament and IBTISAM MIKHAIL of the Egyptian People's Assembly.

To complete the day's work on 29 October the members of the Committee visited the Italian Senate where they were warmly welcomed by the President, Franco Marini.

On Tuesday 30 October 2007 the Committee dealt with the issue of open dialogue between cultures and media, and the role of satellite television as a bridge between society and cultures in the Euro-Mediterranean region. Introductory speeches were given by Donatella DELLA RATTA, author of the book “Al Jazeera: Media and Arab Societies in the New Millennium”, Samir KHADER, senior producer of Al Jazeera, Doha, Giancarlo LICATA, producer of the programme "Mediterraneo" and Najdat Ismael ANZOUR, a Syrian film director.

A wide-ranging debate followed, with contributions from EDUAR MECARBNE, MUHAMMAD SALIM ZACCUR, FAHIMA ARUS and ABDEL HAMID AL-GHUBARI from the Syrian People's Assembly, RAIVO JÄRVI, of the Estonian Riigikogu, FARKHANDA HASSAN, of the Egyptian Shura, IBTISAM MIKHAIL of the Egyptian People's Assembly, LIDIA GERINGER DE OEDENBERG, BEATRICE PATRIE and CARLOS CARNERO GONZALEZ of the European Parliament, ZEYNEP DAGI of the Grand National Assembly of Turkey, JEAN CLAUDE GUIBAL, of the French National Assembly and  MOHAMED ANSARI of the Moroccan Chamber of Councillors.

The Committee then moved on to the final item for the day relating to the work of the Anna Lindh Foundation (ALF) and relations between it and EMPA. The debate was opened by the Director of the Anna Lindh Foundation, Lucio GUERRATO, followed by Cosimo RISI, the Italian Minister Plenipotentiary, to update the Commission on the changes currently being debated to the Articles of Association of the Anna Lindh Foundation.

The rapporteurs of the Committee on this item, Jean Claude GUIBAL  (French National Assembly) and Mahmoud KAROUI (Tunisian Chamber of Deputies) spoke at length on the subject, followed by the Italian Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs, Ugo Intini, and the MEPs BEATRICE PATRIE and CARLOS CARNERO GONZALEZ, and EDUAR MECARBNE of the Syrian People's Assembly.

Chairperson de Zulueta, lastly, reported to the Committee on the working group to establish a Euro-Mediterranean University which had begun deliberating on the morning of 29 October 2007 in Rome and had decided to take the question up again in Slovenia early in February 2008.

At the end of the meeting, on a proposal from the Chair it was therefore agreed that the Culture Committee should meet again in Rome in February 2008.

